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1.

Cast of Characters

VINCE:  34

BILL:  67

Place
Lighthouse

Time
6:15 PM
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Setting: A modern day lighthouse in the far off distance in the sea.

At Rise: Bill is fixing himself a pipe when his son Vince enters the 
lighthouse.
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(Vince enters.)

BILL:  What're you doin' here for?

VINCE:  Why did you send McGregor back?

BILL:  I wasn't ready to come home.

VINCE:  You've already been out here a full six weeks.

BILL:  What's two more?

VINCE:  You're alone, you've told me yourself that staying out 
here---

BILL:  Telling ya is one thing, doin' it is yet another.

VINCE:  You don't look well.

BILL:  Be gone!  Get lost!  Don't need you coming here to think 
you're gonna lecture me!

VINCE:  I'm your son and if you don't look well I'm gonna tell ya you 
don't look well.

BILL:  Let me be...go back the way you came...I'll be settled back 
inside of two weeks.

VINCE:  They are sending McGregor back.

BILL:  Who is?

VINCE:  The board.  They don't trust any man being out here longer 
than necessary, you know that.

BILL:  I ain't just any man.

VINCE:  You're letting your ego get the best of ya---

BILL:  I have an ego cause I've earned my ego.  You go back to the 
board and tell them if they send McGregor back here, his feet won't 
touch land.  Go on!

VINCE:  No boats are coming in until tomorrow, you know that and it's 
the boat McGregor's coming in on.

BILL:  I ain't leaving.

VINCE:  You have to.

BILL:  No, I ain't leaving this place.
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VINCE:  What's wrong with you?

BILL:  Can't a man be left to his own devices?

VINCE:  You told me yourself that your mind begins playing tricks on 
you if your're out here in solitude for too long.

BILL:  I will do what I damn well please.

VINCE:  Do you want to lose your mind for good or are you already 
losing it?

BILL:  I could be stationed out here for a decade and I'd survive. 
When I've talked about men losing their minds that was true, for 
THEM, not for me!

VINCE (sarcastic):  You're invincible.

BILL:  You are!  Why do you think I named ya Vince?  

VINCE:  Cause I'm invincible.

BILL:  There you go, and if you're invincible, then I am Zeus.  

VINCE:  I'm not in the mood for another one of your Greek God history 
lessons.

BILL:  Grow your brain.

VINCE:  Stop getting away from the situation, you have to come back 
home with me, it's too dangerous to stay out here by yourself.

BILL:  This is where I wish to be when I go...thought I'd be gone by 
now but my body is stronger than I wish it to be and I'm hoping 
within two weeks time I'll be officially gone for good.  I'm dying, 
Vince.  Do I have to speak it to you boy?  That's why McGregor can't 
be allowed to take things over, not until I've had my last breath. 
Sit down, now you're the one who looks unwell.  

I like the quiet.  I enjoy the cool morning breeze that wakes me up 
like clockwork each day.  The sound of the waves crashing against 
them rocks...the sand, the gulls, the fire...a good book will do me, 
aaccompanied with scotch and I'm home at last...home, at last.

Sometimes, without even trying, the ghosts of this lighthouse will 
whisper in my ear and sing me soft songs that magnify my calm.  It's 
rich.  A good life, with no one around...I can shout, I can cry, I 
can piss in the wind for all I care and never be bothered...pure 
freedom, as life should be...keeping things to a minimum, enough to 
get on with, without any worries.
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BILL (cont'd):  Civilization is less than what it's cracked up to 
be...I prefer the rugged terrain and the silence, oh that great 
distilled silence, just the sound of my own breath, until it fades 
away into the open sea...

VINCE:  ...When did you know?

BILL:  Oh, these past four or five months.

VINCE:  Did you seek out a specialist?

BILL:  Specialist?  Come now, I feel it in my bones.  I don't need 
some quack to give me a death certificate.

VINCE:  How can you be sure?

BILL:  Look at me and tell me what you see...a dying man, no?

VINCE:  Maybe it's influenza.

BILL (laughs):  That's a good one.  I'll drink to that!

(BILL pours scotch into two glasses)

Here's to becoming one with the silence!

(Both men clink their glasses and drink)

Ahhh!  

(BILL pours scotch in both glasses again and sits)

Tomorrow, when the boat arrives, you need to keep McGregor on it and 
go back with him.

VINCE:  What if he doesn't listen to me?

BILL:  Then I'll stick my shotgun down his throat and make him 
listen.

VINCE:  Won't they send more men to come?

BILL:  Eh, by then, I should be gone with the wind.

VINCE:  And if you're not?

BILL:  Listen to me son, there is no getting me off this rock until 
my spirit departs.  You let me worry about them other fellas tryig to 
dig me out.  Never happen!  They'll come to their senses, give me the 
two week extension and all will be the betetr for it.
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(pause.)

VINCE:  ...I have news...

BILL:  What news?

VINCE:  ...You're going to be a Grandfather.

BILL:  What's that you just said?

VINCE:  You are going to be a Grandfather.

BILL:  You and Linda?

VINCE:  We just found out.

BILL:  Well, that's, isn't that the cake?

VINCE:  It's good news.

BILL:  I'm never gonna be able to look that baby in the eyes.

VINCE:  Not if what you're saying is true.

BILL:  It's true.

(BILL pours scotch in both glasses)

Here's to my grandchild, may he or she grasp my spirit, so that I can 
carry them forward in goodness and health for all their life.

(Both men clink glasses)

(BILL takes off his chain)

BILL:  Here, I want you to give my chain to...this here, when they 
are of age, whenever that may be and they are ready to know about me, 
give them this here chain, with this here medallion.  That's 
something very special, see, that was given to me by a captain who 
was like a father to me...it goes back centuries and is said to have 
been once worn by Edward Teach, also known as Blackbeard, a notorious 
English pirate.  I was planning on giving it to you with my other 
belongings...you shoud wear it proud, until you pass it on.

VINCE:  It's probably worth a lot of money.

BILL:  Aye, you don't ever sell it, even if it means life or 
death...that stays in the family for good.  Promise it.

VINCE:  I promise.
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BILL:  Aye.  (beat)  Winds are gathering strength, a storm in coming 
from the north.  We must border up them windows.

VINCE:  It's going to be that bad?

BILL:  My bones have never made a liar of me yet.

END OF PLAY


